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Dear Colleagues: I hope you all had a rejuvenating holiday weekend, despite the heat.
Because my COVID-19 update last week (attached) spelled out much of our planning, I’ll
focus here on good news, welcomes and best wishes.

Good news to share:

SU’s own Nate Samson has been appointed to USM Board of Regents as a Student
Regent. Nate is a Bellavance Honors Program student majoring in Political Science and
Conflict Analysis & Dispute Resolution. We’re delighted to have a student voice from
SU be one of two Student Regents for the USM.

SU students struck it big again at the National Association of Teachers of Singing
(NATS) competitions with Jeremiah (Jay) Copeland winning a national title. Our
congrats to Jay, his teacher and mentor John Wright, and the entire Department of
Music, Theatre, & Dance.

Through a competitive process, faculty in the Department of Literacy Studies have been
selected to host the editorship for the Journal of Adolescent & Adult Literacy, a premier
journal in their field. Congratulations to Judi Franzak who will serve as senior editor
and colleagues Laurie Henry, Koomi Kim, Heather Porter, and Thea Williamson who
will serve as editors.

Congratulations as well to Anthony Rojas (Chemistry) for his recent award from the
National Institutes of Health which will support his research program, undergraduate
researchers and acquisition of new instrumentation. Well done!

April Logan (English) has won a Mellon Postdoctoral Fellowship to conduct scholarship
at the Library Company of Philadelphia (LCP) in academic year 2021-2022. The LCP,
founded by Benjamin Franklin, is the nation’s first successful lending library and major

research library focusing on the 17th through 19t centuries. Congratulations, April!

If you missed it, the Spring 2020 edition of the Honors College’s award-winning,
student-driven Saunterer is available online.

SU has six top students among more than two hundred students from across the country
in The Washington Center's Virtual Internship Program. Students seeking internships at
the Washington Center and wanting to enroll for SU credit next year can email
IDIS@salisbury.edu.

Finally, congrats to Sarah Surak (Environmental Studies/Political Science) and Sandy
Pope (Secondary & Physical Education) for their amazing work at SU’s Institute for
Public Affairs & Civic Engagement over the past several years. Much of this work,
including Civic Engagement Across the Curriculum, The Center for Civic Reflection,
and the Democracy across the Disciplines course, is featured in an upcoming issue of
the Association of American Colleges & Universities’ (AAC&U) journal Diversity &
Democracy. My sincere thanks to both Sarah and Sandy for their synergy and
achievements as co-directors for the last several years — truly an amazing collaboration.
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Dear Colleagues: As we flip the calendar to July, | want to share the latest on our planning for
instruction this fall. The following are updates on several aspects of instructional activities, student
support resources, and health and safety protocols with the caveat that this information is subject to
change as circumstances warrant. Our planning is an iterative process, with changes in one area
driving changes in others. My sincere thanks to the hard-working members of the COVID-19
Instruction Planning Team and its subcommittees (listed at the bottom of this email). Note that
additional faculty members have been added to committees in response to your suggestions at the
June Faculty Senate Town Hall.

This fall, the University is restricting events and programming - for which the campus would normally
be open to the public - to online and streaming, due to the formidable challenges involved with
screening, spacing audience member, etc. Guidance on campus events, cultural affairs as well as our
return to campus, human resources considerations, and other planning will follow in separate
communications.

Communication: We are using several channels to communicate with campus constituencies
including emails from the President and Provost, the Informed Faculty/Staff/Students websites,
Town Halls, and the Faculty COVID-19 Canvas site in MyClasses that is currently under development.
The COVID-19 Instruction Planning Communications Sub-Committee (chaired by Chrys Egan) will
create a communications workflow to determine which/how communications go out to various
audiences. For example, we’ll need to make clear how students can remotely access the
information they need. There is also an Instruction Planning Team Questions/Comments Sub-
Committee that will respond to questions and concerns submitted to stayinformed@salisbury.edu
and through weekly office hours (via Zoom). Please also stay in contact with your
department/program chairs and deans throughout this process.

Course modalities and timeline: See the attached email from Melissa Boog which describes course
delivery modalities. Note that some classes cannot be delivered online and others will only be
delivered online. We hope to complete the section-numbering process by early next week with

plans to send an email to students on July 10t detailing course modalities in advance of open
enrollment which runs from July 13 through August 30 (we’ll cc: faculty on this email).

Process for designating course modalities: Departments and/or the Registrar have been recoding
courses to reflect the course modality and, as appropriate, the classroom assignment. This is an
iterative process with classrooms being assigned as they become available. The Registrar’s Office is
distributing spreadsheets with detailed notes to department/program chairs and deans. Decisions
regarding what mode courses are to be offered are being handled at the department/program level.
Any faculty member who feels that they are being asked to teach a course in an uncomfortable
modality may take their concern to their dean and, if they are not satisfied there, to Human
Resources or the Faculty Welfare Committee of the Faculty Senate.
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Student course schedules: Our hope is that lower-division students, particularly first-year students,
have a good mix of F2F, hybrid, and online courses. The Academic Advising Center will be reviewing
course schedules of first-year students and making changes as appropriate to provide first-year
students with as much face-to-face (F2F) instruction as possible. Faculty involved with Living
Learning Communities should be in contact with Melissa Boog, Associate VPAA.

Student course modality preferences: If students prefer to take their courses online, they can
indicate this by contacting the Academic Advising Center or selecting online sections of courses
during open enrollment.

Students with underlying health concerns: Student Affairs staff are available to assist and support
students who may have underlying health risks or live with others who do.

Faculty development for online/remote teaching: Our fabulous Instructional Design & Delivery
team (ID&D) is providing a number of training opportunities over the summer and more than 180
faculty are currently enrolled in the Soaring with Online Learning certificate program (including
adjunct faculty and full-time faculty new to SU this fall). Click here to learn more and contact your
dean or ID&D if you’d like to pursue training.

Faculty development for teaching F2F under COVID-19: Teaching F2F or hybrid will also be
different under COVID-19, so we’'ll need to provide faculty support for this as well. The Fulton
School has developed a Remote Teaching Program (shared on the Faculty COVID-19 Canvas site) and
we’ll be reaching out to other schools/colleges to learn about development needs they may have.

Classroom technology support and video-streaming of F2F courses: Video cameras will be
available in nearly all instructional spaces and instructional tech support will be increased to assist
faculty. Recognizing the pedagogical and logistical challenges that video-streaming courses may
present, we are working on guidance for this. Michele Schlehofer and Shane Hall developed
recommendations for protecting intellectual property and privacy and for facilitating classroom
discussion which will be posted in the MyClasses site in the near future.

Instructional testing sites: For F2F and hybrid courses, we have identified TE 116 A & B and the GAC
Assembly Hall as testing sites to allow proctored examinations to be taken by all students in a given
course at the same time in the same location. We are also working through scheduling and
additional staffing that may be needed to support these sites, which can be scheduled through
Facilities Reservations. Student requesting accommodations will follow existing policies and
procedures available through the Disability Resources Center. Please note, alternative assessments
to traditional tests may obviate the need to gather students together for examinations. The size of
groups that may gather in a single location may be subject to change based on COVID-19 restrictions
at that time.

Syllabus statements: ID&D will be moving recommended items for inclusion in syllabi, including
COVID-19-related content, to the Academic Affairs website to serve as a central repository that can
be regularly updated. Currently this information is available in MyClasses (see University Policies
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and Resources). The Instruction and Student Development, Support & Success Planning Teams will
offer suggested elements for syllabi to promote consistency in guidance for the health, safety, and
wellbeing of the campus community.

Support for student online learning readiness: Academic Affairs will be working with Student
Affairs’ Center for Student Achievement (CSA) on this and will incorporate resources available
through the USM’s Kirwan Center for Academic Innovation. The CSA will also develop workshops to
assist students with the transition to online and hybrid learning. Students with technology/access
needs should be directed to the Access to Technology section of the Informed Students website.

Connecting with students prior to the start of the fall semester: A faculty colleague suggested
sending an email to your students two weeks before the semester starts to describe course
expectations, delivery modality, etc. Melissa Thomas will work on drafting a template if you are
interested in doing this for your courses.

Expectations of students and other campus community members: Currently, the following will be
expected for our campus community (students, faculty, staff, and visitors).

e All members of the campus community area expected to practice and abide by health and
safety protocols that protect us all.

e The University will follow the Governor’s Executive Orders for access to State facilities.

¢ Aslong as State guidelines remain in effect, all individuals MUST wear masks at all times when
inside campus buildings (exception of within rooms of residence halls/individual work spaces
with no others present). We are working on mechanisms to enforce mask-wearing that do not
place an undue burden on faculty or University staff as enforcers of this requirement.

e Physical distancing should be observed in all University settings.

e A COVID-19 Code of Conduct is being developed by Student Affairs that students will sign-off
on.

e COVID-19 health and safety training is being developed and will be made available to the
entire campus community.

e Lack of adherence to campus public health requirements will result in University action by the
appropriate office.

¢ Information campaigns will emphasize that a lack of adherence to public health requirements
could result in closure of the campus by the Wicomico County Health Department or other
government agency.

Health and safety: Guidance on this is being developed at several levels including our own
University Health Planning Team. Currently, we plan on the following:

e Self-monitoring mobile app which requires all campus community members to complete a
self-assessment on a daily basis (in-person check-in will be available for campus visitors and
those without mobile app access). Data from app will be used to provide guidance (e.g., if
symptoms reported) and to match against campus use (WIFI/door access). Those not
completing self-reporting who come to campus will be contacted.

e Free Surveillance Testing will be conducted by the Wicomico County Health Department to
monitor trends in local COVID-19 cases. Anincrease in the number of COVID-positive
individuals on campus could trigger campus closure.

e The USM and SU are looking into pool testing for the entire campus community on a regular
basis at no cost to individuals (pool testing methodology should reduce costs enough to make
this feasible).

e Contact tracing will be supported by Wicomico County Health Department or Maryland
Department of Health and trained SU staff members.

e Cleaning and sanitation include increased levels of cleaning — see Campus Cleaning
Procedures on the Informed Faculty Webpage. Wipes will be provided in each classroom and
we ask that faculty and students wipe down desks and surfaces before and after each class —
we are all in this together. Hand sanitizer will be available at building entrances.
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Personal Protective Equipment will be provided to each department (e.g., masks, face shields

as requested). See Information on Masks and Gloves on the Informed Faculty Webpage for
more information. Disposable masks will be available for students who arrive to class without

one.

e The traffic flow of people on campus will be guided by signage throughout buildings (e.g.,
elevators, stairwells, hallways, etc.). Students will be expected to leave classroom buildings
after their classes to reduce densities within these spaces. Faculty will also be expected to
work remotely to the greatest extent possible when not teaching or conducting work that
cannot be done remotely.

e Health and safety guidance for administrative offices and other shared spaces, especially
those with high-touch areas (e.g., faculty workrooms, copy centers, etc.) is forthcoming in the
next Return to Campus guidance.

e To improve airflow, HEPA filters will be installed in several buildings and offices. The
University of Maryland-College Park and University of Maryland-Baltimore are looking into
airborne pathogen monitoring as well. Information about air filtering in different
building/spaces will be available in forthcoming Return to Campus guidance.

New student orientation will be different this year because students will need to move in over
several days. Academic Affairs is partnering with Student Affairs to develop virtual orientation
activities including departmental and program open houses, New Student Reflection, online learning
readiness, Zoom etiquette, etc.

Dual-degree and programs offered at satellite site and regional centers: We are in communication
with UMES, USG, USMH and other education partners and will provide a summary of their plans for
fall 2020 as soon as they are available.

Again, please feel free to send questions or comments to stavinformed@salisbury.edu. Messages
will be reviewed and distributed to the appropriate COVID-19 planning team to address.

I know we’re all up to the tasks before us and truly appreciate your patience and planning as we
prepare for AY20-21. Although it will be a challenging academic year, you can take great pride in
keeping the important engine of public higher education running.

Very best regards,
Karen

on behalf of the COVID-19 Instruction Planning Team and its subcommittees

COVID-19 Instruction Planning Team

Rich Wilkens — Leader
Laurie Henry — Leader
Randy Groth — Leader
Chrys Egan

Kelly Fiala

Clifton Griffin
Heather Holmes
Martin Hunter

Ken Kundell

Thomas Lamey

Andrew Martino
Kara Owens
Maarten Pereboom
Amit Poddar

Mike Scott

Kathleen Shannon
Wallace Southerland
Melissa Thomas
Christy Weer

John Wesley Wright

Instruction Planning Team Subcommittees
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Course Scheduling
Marty Hunter — Leader
Heather Holmes
Kathleen Shannon
Melissa Thomas

Public Health and Student Expectations
Valerie Randall-Lee — Leader

Candace Henry

Helena Hill

Thomas Lamey

Communication
Chrys Egan — Leader
Clifton Griffin

Karen Olmstead
Maarten Pereboom
Kathleen Shannon
Wallace Southerland

Karen L. Olmstead, Ph.D.

Provost and Senior VP of Academic Affairs
Salisbury University

Voice: 410-548-3374
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Testing Center
Mike Scott — Leader
Clifton Griffin
Candace Henry
Heather Holmes

Safe and Effective Learning Environments for
Faculty & Students

Robin Hoffman

Melissa Thomas

Departmental/Program Chair — seeking
Additional faculty members - seeking

Instructional Questions/Comments/Feedback
Andrew Martino — Leader

Laurie Henry

Christy Harper

John Wesley Wright

Diallo Sessoms
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SU LEARN FALL 2020
COVID LEVEL 2 CLASS FORMATS

(THESE MODALITIES WILL CHANGE IF SU MOVES TO COVID LEVEL 3 OR LEVEL 4)
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ON CAMPUS (FACE-TO-FACE)
In-Person Synchronous Instruction
Set Time (Eastern Time)
Face-to-Face (F2F)

GullNet Section Numbers 001-410

. — )

HYBRID (ON CAMPUS/REMOTE OR ONLINE)
In-Person Synchronous Instruction and Virtual
Instruction (Either Synchronous or Asynchronous)
Alternate Between Face to Face (F2F) and Virtual
GullNet Section Numbers 601-699

Students and instructors meet on campus on set days
and times. Instruction may be streamed live for those
unable to attend in person.

Students and instructors meet on set days and times
(Eastern Time) while the other portion of the course is
offered virtually. The latter may be remote, online or

on campus via video conferencing.

Salisbury

UNIVERSITY

_ — )

REMOTE ONLINE
Virtual Synchronous Instruction Virtual Asynchronous Instruction
Set Time (Eastern Time) No Set Time
Any Location Any Location
GullNet Section Numbers 750-799 with GullNet Section Numbers 701-749 with
date/times listed and classroom listed as “Remote” no days/times listed and classroom listed as “Online”

Students complete their coursework online
anytime, but assignments have specific deadlines.
Small groups may meet with instructor by
appointment online.

Students and instructors meet in different locations
via video conferencing software on set days
and times.

Learn more: www.salisbury.edu/coronavirus
Get a copy of this handout and others: www.salisbury.edu/COVIDsigns
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UNIVERSITY






Please join me in welcoming colleagues to campus leadership roles:
e Rhyannon Bemis (Psychology), Director of the Office of Undergraduate Research and

Creative Activity (OURCA)
o Sandy Pope, Director, Institute for Public Affairs & Civic Engagement (PACE)
e Chrys Egan (Communication), Associate Dean of the Fulton School of Liberal Arts
e Meredith Patterson, Chair, Department of Psychology
e David Johnson, Chair, Department of English
e Ani Mathers (Economics & Finance), Associate Dean, Perdue School of Business
o Mike Koval (Accounting & Legal Studies), Director, Business Honors Program
o Scott Mazzetti (Health Sciences), Chair, Applied Health Physiology MS Program
e Debra Webster, Interim Director, School of Nursing
o Annette Barnes, Graduate Program Chair, School of Nursing
o Kimberly Allen, Undergraduate Program Chair, School of Nursing
o Stephen Habay, Chair, Department of Chemistry
o Cathrene Connery, Chair, Department of Early & Elementary Education
e Maida Finch, Chair, Department of Literacy Studies

Retirements last month: Please join me in thanking the following faculty and staff for their
many contributions to Salisbury University: Al Beebe, Carvel LaCurts, Don Kunciw
(Mathematics & Computer Science); Vicki Willey (English); Deb Truitt (Psychology); Carmel
Boger (Nursing); Vera Street (Management and Marketing); June Krell-Salgado (Cultural
Affairs).

COVID-19 Information: Recent information on COVID-19 was included in my July 2
Update (see attached). Please also see the attached infographic that describes fall 2020 course
delivery. My thanks to Crystal Kelly who distilled input from several people into a
information-dense graphic about the four ways instruction will be delivered this fall.

Don’t forget!: The Faculty Extra Instructional Survey is open and is an important mechanism
for us to communicate the important work (and workload!) of our faculty. There are also
questions in the FEIP Survey this year for you to provide feedback on spring 2020. If you
have not already done so, please complete the survey by July 17.

Best regards and best wishes for your summer activities,
Karen

Upcoming dates of interest (new events and deadlines in bold) — See the Registrar’s
Calendar for important dates
e 7/17 FEIP surveys due

e 8/24  Adjunct Faculty Welcome Back and Orientation

e §8/25 New Faculty Orientation

e &/26 Faculty Development Day, Provost’s Welcome Back
e 973 Summer Research Poster Session (3:30-5:30 pm)

e 9/25 Research Day 2020

e 9/29 SU Giving Da
e 12/4 Last Day to change grade of I awarded in Spring 2020 semester


https://salisbury.co1.qualtrics.com/jfe/form/SV_agTvhxBT80wpcod
https://givingday.salisbury.edu/pages/home-2091

e 12/18-12/20 Commencement Exercises for May and December 2020 graduates

Karen L. Olmstead, Ph.D.
Provost and Senior VP for Academic Affairs

Salisbury University

www.salisbury.edu
Voice 410-548-3374
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